
B O R O U G H   O F   K E T T E R I N G

PLANNING POLICY COMMITTEE

9th March 2010
Present:
Councillor Mike Tebbutt (Chair)


Councillors Christopher Lamb, Maurice Bayes, Terry Freer, Paul Marks, Greg Titcombe and Keli Watts.

09.PP.38
APOLOGIES


Apologies were received from Councillor Jonathan Bullock, Christopher Groome and Alison Wiley.
09.PP.39
MINUTES

RESOLVED
that the minutes of the meeting of the Committee held on 15th February 2010 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.
09.PP.40
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST


Councillor Mike Tebbutt declared a personal interest in Item 6 on the Agenda (Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension AAP – Proposed Submission Representations) as Chair of Desborough Town Council.
09.PP.41
ROTHWELL AND DESBOROUGH URBAN EXTENSION AREA ACTION PLAN (AAP) – PROPOSED SUBMISSION REPRESENTATIONS

A report was submitted which informed members of the outcome of community consultation on the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension AAP – Proposed Submission, and for members to agree for officers to undertake further work on developer contributions and affordable housing viability modelling.

The key messages arising from the consultation were outlined.  The report was updated verbally at the meeting to advise members that the Community Infrastructure Regulations 2010 would come into force on 6th April 2010.


Concern was expressed during the debate that the issue of viability and developer contributions could open the door for more appeals against refusal of planning permission.  However, it was noted that Circular 05/2005 provided guidance to local authorities in England on the use of planning obligations, and that the tests would remain broadly the same.  The Council has always negotiated developer contributions on the basis of the circular, and the new regulations should not affect the Council's rigorous approach in this respect.

There would be a need to ensure that developer contributions requested were supported by robust evidence and were relevant.  Legal advice had been sought, but, as always the new regulations would have to be tested to see how they should be interpreted.  It was noted that a joint supplementary planning document for North Northants was still being drafted.  Officers informed Members that best endeavours would be made to ensure that the mechanisms used for securing developer contributions are sound.

Further discussion was held on the level and type of affordable housing on developments, which would not be more than 30% as set out in the Core Spatial Strategy.  However, the Council would always look at the individual scenario and see whether, on a particular site, 30% affordable housing was viable in the interests of a sustainable community.

Some discussion was held on building standards and building regulations in respect of carbon footprint.  It was noted that the building regulations did not necessarily reflect the CABE silver standard.
RESOLVED
that:-

(i)
the results of the public consultation on the Rothwell and Desborough Urban Extension AAP Proposed Submission be noted; and
(ii)
officers undertake further work on developer contributions and affordable housing viability, with the results being reported to a future meeting of this committee.

09.PP.42
NORTH NORTHAMPTONSHIRE JOINT ANNUAL MONITORING REPORT 2008-2009 AND THE KETTERING TOWN CENTRE HEALTH CHECK MONITORING REPORT 2008-2009

A report was submitted which informed members of the 2008-2009 North Northamptonshire Joint Annual Monitoring Report and the Kettering Town Centre Health Check Monitoring Report 2008-2009.

It was noted that the North Northamptonshire Joint Annual Monitoring Report was the first annual monitoring report prepared by the Joint Planning Unit and officers at constituent authorities.  It represented the starting point for monitoring the implementation of the Core Spatial Strategy.

Members and officers were congratulated on the many successes achieved. In general members felt that good progress was being made, although many original timescales may not now be achievable due to the economic climate.  Some concerns were expressed, namely

· A14 road widening and technology improvements should be co-ordinated
· The expected number of jobs had not materialised and the target had not been met

· Houses should not be built until jobs were in place for occupants

· The committee needed to know how much infrastructure had been delivered to date and what remained to be delivered and the shortfalls established, including details of where the money would come from

· As a consequence of looking at the provision of infrastructure, it might be necessary to reassess the housing figures, including asking the government to reduce the target housing figures

· Housing sites should be built for life and the quality of the build should be checked

· More robust terminology should be used in planning conditions to ensure houses are built for life

· Improvements to the infrastructure, particularly the A14, are key to delivery of jobs and housing, and remained a concern
· Office uses yielded far more jobs per square metre of floorspace than warehousing and it was important that as much employment land as possible contains B1 uses rather than B8


Debate was then held on the Kettering Town Centre Health Check Monitoring Report 2008-09.  It was noted that Kettering had a far lower percentage (5.5%) of vacant floor space in the town centre than the national average (7.7%), and it was felt that Kettering was fortunate in that the retail and commercial sector contained a good cross-section of shops.


The proposals for the Yards area of the town centre redevelopment were particularly welcomed, as they would provide an opportunity for niche businesses to be established in the town centre.  However, some concern was expressed that large scale developments, such as Newlands Phase 1 and Wadcroft, may take longer to come to fruition than originally envisaged.

Members discussed the advantages of using some of the Section 106 money for town centre regeneration to help existing retailers improve the look of their premises in order to improve the street scene in the town centre. It was also felt that steps should be taken to hasten the demolition of derelict properties, eg the former Hogs Head building.

RESOLVED
that:-


(i)
the contents of the report be noted and updated on an annual basis and that the data should be used in the preparation of future development plan documents; and


(ii)
in the light of the shortfall in job creation it is recommended that:-

(a) 
the amount spent on infrastructure to date, and
(b)
the future amount to be spent on infrastructure


be calculated and shortfalls established.

09.PP.43
WILBARSTON PARISH PLAN

A report was submitted which sought formal approval of the Wilbarston Parish Plan and which recommended its adoption as an informal Council document.
RESOLVED
that the Wilbarston Parish Plan be adopted as an informal Council document.
(The meeting started at 7.00 pm and ended at 8.35  pm)

Signed ....................................................

Chair
AI
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